
London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee

23 March 2016
Minutes of a meeting of London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee held on Wednesday 23 March 2016 at 2:30pm in the Conference Suite, London Councils, 59½ Southwark Street, London SE1 0AL
Present:
	Council
	Councillor

	Barking and Dagenham
	Apologies 

	Barnet
	Cllr Dean Cohen

	Bexley
	Cllr Colin Tandy (Deputy)

	Brent
	Apologies

	Bromley
	Apologies

	Camden
	Cllr Phil Jones

	Croydon
	Cllr Kathy Bee

	Ealing
	Cllr Julian Bell (Chair)

	Enfield
	Cllr Vicki Pite (Deputy)

	Greenwich
	      

	Hackney
	Cllr Feryal Demirci

	Hammersmith and Fulham
	Cllr Wesley Harcourt

	Haringey
	Cllr Joanna Christophides

	Harrow
	Apologies

	Havering
	Apologies

	Hillingdon
	Apologies

	Hounslow
	Apologies

	Islington
	Cllr Claudia Webbe

	Kensington and Chelsea
	Cllr Tim Coleridge

	Kingston Upon Thames
	Cllr Richard Hudson (Deputy)

	Lambeth
	Cllr Jenny Brathwaite

	Lewisham
	Apologies

	Merton
	Cllr Nick Draper

	Newham
	Cllr Ian Corbett

	Redbridge
	Cllr Baldesh Nijjar

	Richmond Upon Thames
	Cllr Stephen Speak

	Southwark
	Cllr Darren Merrill

	Sutton
	Cllr Jill Whitehead 

	Tower Hamlets
	

	Waltham Forest
	Apologies

	Wandsworth
	Cllr Caroline Usher

	City of Westminster
	Cllr Heather Acton

	City of London
	Marianne Fredericks (Deputy)

	Transport for London
	Alex Williams 


1.
Apologies for Absence & Announcement of Deputies

Apologies:

Cllr Lynda Rice (LB Barking & Dagenham)

Cllr Alex Sawyer (LB Bexley)

Cllr Ellie Southwood (LB Brent)

Cllr Colin Smith (LB Bromley)

Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield)

Cllr Graham Henson (LB Harrow)

Cllr Robert Benham (LB Havering)

Cllr Keith Burrows (LB Hillingdon)

Cllr Amrit Mann (LB Hounslow)

Cllr Terry Paton (RB Kingston)

Cllr Alan Smith (LB Lewisham)

Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest)

Michael Welbank (City Of London)

Deputies:

Cllr Colin Tandy (LB Bexley)
Cllr Vicki Pite (LB Enfield)

Cllr Richard Hudson (RB Kingston)

Marianne Fredericks (City of London)

2.
Declaration of Interests
Freedom Pass Holders/60+ Oyster Cards

Cllr Colin Tandy (LB Bexley), Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham), Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton), Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton) and Cllr Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth)
North London Waste Authority

Cllr Dean Cohen, Cllr Phil Jones (LB Camden), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney), and Claudia Webbe (LB Islington) 

Western Riverside Waste Authority
Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham) and Cllr Jenny Brathwaite (LB Lambeth)

East London Waste Authority

Cllr Ian Corbett (LB Newham) and Cllr Baldesh Nijjar (LB Redbridge)
South London Waste Partnership
Cllr Kathy Bee (LB Croydon), Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton) and Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton)

South Regional Flood Partnership

Cllr Colin Tandy (LB Bexley)
Car Club

Councillor Julian Bell (LB Ealing – Chair), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney) and Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington)
Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee (RFCC)
Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet), Cllr Tim Coleridge (RB Kensington & Chelsea), Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton) and Cllr Darren Merrill (LB Southwark)
3.
Operation Clearway Update
The Committee received a report that had been prepared for the Transport and Environment Committee of London Councils, to update the Committee on the enforcement and engagement activity being undertaken as part of “Operation Clearway”, in relation to free-standing advertising boards (“A” Boards) as well as other unlawful highway obstructions on the Transport for London Road Network (TLRN).
Alex Williams introduced the Operation Clearway report. He informed TEC that the results for this approach had been very positive, with over 80% compliance in the six locations already targeted (paragraph 7 of the report). Members were now being asked to comment and endorse the approach. 

Councillor Coleridge welcomed the report and said that consistency among the boroughs now needed to be sought, as boroughs had different planning policies. Councillor Demirci said that she also welcomed the policy and was already working with TfL on this. She said that the borough of Hackney was looking to make footpaths clear of clutter, especially to help partially sighted people. Alex Williams confirmed that the Royal National Institute for the Blind had contributed towards shaping the policy. Councillor Webbe said that she also welcomed the report, but had concerns about the joining-up of enforcement on borough and TLRN roads. 
Councillor Brathwaite said that she had had a meeting with TfL with regards to the “A” Boards on Streatham High Road, in the borough of Lambeth. She said that she had reservations about how this would be enforced on these roads. Alex Williams said that TfL used the Highways Act 1980 and the London Local Authorities and TfL Act 2003, same as the boroughs. Councillor Usher said that the borough of Wandsworth had taken part in a pilot scheme with TfL, using borough officers to enforce. Cllr Usher also questioned who was responsible for licencing table and chairs. Members were informed that planning departments gave licences for tables and chairs outside on the street. Councillor Usher said that it was then even more important for TfL to know borough planning policies in order to ensure that enforcement did not contradict borough policy. 
Councillor Corbett asked whether Operation Clearway was a change in policy, or whether it was an operation to change behaviour over the short-term. He said that he supported a long-term change in policy. Alex Williams confirmed that it was a combination of enforcement and policy. Marianne Fredericks asked what reaction TfL had received when businesses were asked to move “A- Boards. Alex Williams said TfL’s first step was to explain to businesses the problems caused by “A” Boards and once this was understood, businesses were generally happy to make changes.  

Decision: The Committee:

· Noted TfL’s problem-solving approach to dealing with unauthorised obstructions on the TLRN;
· Noted and commented on the new Operation Clearway Policy included in Appendix 1; 
· Endorsed continued support for borough officers own activity to jointly address wilful obstructions of the highway; and

· Agreed that Alex Williams would take back the issue of the differing practices and policies that boroughs had regarding the obstruction of pathways, to the TfL team.
4.
Chair’s Report
The Committee received a report that updated members on transport and policy issues since the last TEC meeting on 10 December 2015, and provided a forward look until the next TEC meeting on 16 June 2016.
Councillor Whitehead said that London Travelwatch had carried out a presentation for Sutton on the “Living on the Edge” report that London Councils commissioned with it and Trust for London. It said that a large number of lower paid workers had come to live in the borough of Sutton, as it was too expensive to live in other parts of London. She also asked for more information on the first meeting of the OLEV steering group which had discussed how the OLEV funding secured would be split between the different proposals, as London had not been allocated all the funding it bid for. The Chair said that the member-level steering group, comprising of the Chair and Conservative and Labour vice chairs of TEC, had its first meeting and looked at the option to pro-rata the reduced amount of the bid (£13million). Councillor Coleridge said that there was a target to obtain the outstanding £7million from match funding and the Chair agreed.
Councillor Whitehead asked if a final decision had been made regarding the allocation of funds. The Chair said that a final decision from OLEV was still outstanding, and that there may be flexibility in the allocation further down the line, depending on the success of the projects and the ability to secure match funding. 
Councillor Whitehead asked for an update on Local Implementation Plan (LIP) funding. Alex Williams said that funding for boroughs had been confirmed for the next financial year (2016/17). He informed members that the new Mayor of London would be responsible for the allocation of LIP funding, post April 2017. Alex Williams added that £80million had been allocated by the Chancellor in the Budget to develop proposals for Crossrail 2 further.

Decision: The Committee noted the Chair’s report.
5.
Flood Partnerships Update
The Committee received a report that provided members with the 6-monthy update on the work of the seven sub-regional flood partnerships, the Thames Regional Flood and Coastal Committee (TRFCC) and the Environment Agency (EA).
Councillor Draper introduced the Flood Partnerships report in the absence of Councillor Alan Smith. Councillor Draper said that the boroughs were divided into 7 sub-regional flood partnerships which were part of the Thames Regional Flood and Coastal Committee (TRFCC). All the boroughs paid a local flood levy and £75million Local Levy secured £302million in Grant in Aid up to 2021. Councillor Draper said that this money funded urgent work that needed to be carried out on the Thames Barrier, as well as projects to protect London boroughs from river and surface water flooding. Money would be spent all across London and 12 officers were being brought in to help support the local flood authorities. Councillor Draper said that the Environment Agency (EA) worked on flooding and co-ordinated with Thames Water and the flood partnerships. This was a difficult task due the issue of boundaries – physical and otherwise. Councillor Coleridge said that it was important for local flood authorities to identify appropriate schemes and put them forward. Councillor Draper said that the TRFCC was recruiting 12 new officers to work across the Thames region and they would be assisting with this. 
Councillor Tandy said that he was very happy with the service provided to the borough of Bexley, who was a member of two RFCCs, Thames and Southern.  He also made the point that local levies were charged at different rates because there were no specific national guidelines. Councillor Whitehead asked whether the 12 officers would help with planning applications and said that Sutton had a good SUDs scheme. She also asked about the TRFCC 25-year priorities conference that had taken place recently. Councillor Draper confirmed that the first flooding conference had now taken place and it was hoped that they would become more regular. He stated that the new officer resource would not cover the planning function, but may free up some time from borough officers to do this more effectively.  
Decision: The Committee noted and commented on the report.
6.
Sharing Skilled Transport Staff Initiative - Update
The Committee received a report that updated members on the work and plans of the “Sharing Skilled Transport Staff Initiative”, including recommendations for the extension of TfL’s graduate programme to include borough work placements.
The Chair said that the boroughs would benefit from the sharing of skilled transport staff. The issue of an apprenticeship scheme would be discussed at a future TEC. 

Decision: The Committee:

· Noted the update on progress set out in the report;
· Agreed the proposed extension of the TfL graduate scheme to include optional borough placements, subject to TfL approval;
· Noted the opportunity for boroughs to offer graduate placements as part of identified relevant TfL graduate schemes; and
· Noted that details of a potential apprenticeship scheme would be brought back to TEC at a later date.

7.
Mayor’s Green Infrastructure Taskforce
The Committee received a report on the Mayor’s Green Infrastructure Taskforce. Two of the recommendations were for the boroughs and one was for TEC. The report outlined the background to the Taskforce, the recommendations it had made, and the options for discussion at TEC.
The Chair informed members that Katharina Winbeck and himself had been members of the Taskforce.  

Councillor Coleridge felt that the Taskforce’s report was aspirational and needed to be broken down into parts to make it work. He said that he was unsure whether the strategic focus for green infrastructure fitted with the suggestion that it be considered by sub-regional partnerships, as green infrastructure (drainage) and flooding were separate areas.  The Chair queried whether there would be the capacity for another set of sub-regional partnerships. Councillor Coleridge said that the Mayor already had a cycling “czar”, and now needed a green infrastructure “czar”. The Chair said that this was one of the report’s other recommendations. 
Councillor Whitehead said that behaviour change was needed to address the issue of garden trees being cut down and the concreting over of front and back gardens by residents. Councillor Demirci felt that it was increasingly difficult to promote green infrastructure in development. The Chair summed up stating that green infrastructure should not be covered by the flooding sub-regional partnerships. A further report should come back to the Executive with proposals for implementing the report’s other recommendations. 
Decision: The Committee:

· Noted and discussed the report, and in particular paragraphs 12-17 – “considering the recommendations”
· Agreed that green infrastructure should not be added to the responsibility of the flooding sub-regional partnerships; and

· Agreed that a further report on implementing the report’s other recommendations would come back to the Executive for discussion. 
8.         DfT and Mayor of London’s Rail Prospectus 

The Committee considered a report on the DfT and Mayor of London’s Rail Prospectus that set out plans to put TfL in control of more of London’s suburban train services. It proposed a partnership between TfL and DfT that would agree new franchise specifications for train services. The Prospectus invited comments from stakeholders, and TEC was asked to agree the London Councils’ response. 
The Chair said that he welcomed the Rail Prospectus but did not want any additional Freedom Pass costs to be passed on to London boroughs as a result of travel to stations outside of London on TfL services, as a result of the proposals. This point had been made to the TfL Commissioner, who had given a verbal commitment to address this issue. The Chair said that it now needed to be ascertained at which stations outside of London the Freedom Pass would cease to allow free travel to.  Alex Williams said that TfL fully accepted this. Spencer Palmer said that a further meeting was taking place in the following week with TfL and London Councils to discuss this issue. 
Councillor Usher confirmed that the borough of Wandsworth had responded to the consultation on the draft Rail Prospectus. She said that any further improvements to south London rail services would be very expensive and should be funded by DfT.  Councillor Usher said that the new London Metro high performance trains did not go very fast as it was. She also asked whether being able to purchase rail tickets for journeys all over England at TfL operated rail stations could be looked into. 
Councillor Tandy asked whether Freedom Pass holders would in future be able to purchase an “add-on” ticket for journeys that extend beyond the London area at a preferential rate. Councillor Whitehead said that the borough of Sutton did not have tram services or a “light” railway, like the DLR. She said the borough only had an existing “heavy” rail service that was infrequent. The franchise for this rail company did not come to an end until 2021. Carol Smales fromTfL Rail confirmed that the Southern-operated London rail services could not be transferred to TfL until 2022, with South West Trains in 2020. She said that metroisation would focus on inner London services and discussions would be taking place with Network Rail and DfT regarding these issues. Carol Smales said that the “diagramming” of trains was also being looked into to see which suburban services it would be appropriate to transfer to TfL and which types of trains it would be most appropriate for TfL to take on to run these. Funding to enable enhancements to services still had to be worked out.
Decision: The Committee: 

· Noted and discussed the report; 

· Agreed the proposed response (Appendix 1) to the consultation on the draft Rail Prospectus; 

· Agreed that TfL would look into the prospect of Freedom Pass holders being able to purchase “add-ons” to their journeys that carried on outside of London at a preferential rate; and

· Agreed that TfL would look at the issue of ensuring ticket machines at all of their rail stations enabled the purchase of tickets for journeys all over the country.
9.
Taxicard Scheme Progress Report
The Committee considered a report that informed members of the Taxicard trip budget projected outturn for 2015/16, and provided the outcome of the research into the reasons for the reduction in Taxicard journeys in recent years. The report also provided an update on the introduction of charging for replacement Taxicards.
The Chair informed members that there had been a decrease in the number of Taxicard trips in recent years and there were fewer replacement passes than previously envisaged. Councillor Pite said that the availability of taxi cabs in the borough of Enfield was a problem. She said that many of the taxis and private hire vehicles did not have sufficient provision to accommodate wheelchair users and elderly passengers. The reliability of pick-ups was also a concern.
Councillor Coleridge said that he was not concerned about the Taxicard budget underspend, as a large number of passholders appeared to be switching to public transport. The Chair said that public transport was becoming much more accessible, which must be an element to this switch. 

The Chair said that TEC needed to wait for the TfL Social Needs Transport Review, before any responses from officers were made. This review would be coming to the TEC meeting on 16 June 2016.

Spencer Palmer said that the issue of availability of taxis was a problem in some boroughs. He said that there were two key performance measures in place though – advance bookings and 30 minute (asap) bookings, which had a 90% target rate of taxis reaching the person in most boroughs. New contractors were also being funded, that already had adequate wheelchair provisions.
Decision: The Committee: 
· Noted the Taxicard trip budget projected outturn for 2015/16 based on data to January 2016;
· Noted the outcome of the research into the reasons for the reduction in Taxicard journeys in recent years, and endorsed the officer responses to the report’s recommendations; and
· Noted the update on the introduction of a £10 charge for lost and damaged Taxicards. 

10.
Freedom Pass Progress Report
The Committee received a report that provided members with a general progress update on the Freedom Pass scheme and sought approval to retender the provision of externally managed support services.
The Chair informed members that the current contract for managed services would end on 1 July 2017, and TEC was being asked to approve the proposed approach, costs and timescales for the new managed service tender. The second part of the report informed members of the 2016 Freedom Pass reissue. 
Councillor Coleridge asked whether the potential tenderers would be asked how they would reduce the 250,000 “business as usual” calls, which seemed excessive. Stephen Boon, Chief Contracts Officer, London Councils, said that 50% of these calls were from people who needed to replace their passes or had queries regarding their online pass application. He said that an online replacement pass service was being introduced which would reduce costs and encourage tenderers to say how they would reduce the volume of calls further. Councillor Whitehead said that 72% of Freedom Pass holders in the borough of Sutton used their online service, and could also go into libraries to renew their pass if they did not have a computer at home. 
Decision: The Committee:
· Approved the proposed approach, costs and timescales for the Freedom Pass managed service tender; and
· Noted the progress of the 2016 Freedom Pass re-issue. 

11.
TEC Committee Dates 2016/17

The Committee received a report that notified members of the proposed TEC and TEC Executive Sub Committee dates for 2016/17.
The Chair apologised for the date change for this TEC meeting. He said that this was because he had attended a charity event in France and was unable to make the original date in March 2016. The Chair said that it was likely he would attend the same event in March 2017, and asked if the TEC date then could also be put back a week. 

Decision: The Committee:

· Noted and agreed the dates for TEC and TEC Executive Sub Committee meetings for the year 2016/17), with the exception of the TEC meeting date in March 2017, which would now convene on 23 March (and not 16 March 2017); and

· Agreed a new start time of 10:00am for the TEC Executive Sub Committee meetings, in order for the City of London to attend these meetings.
12.
Minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee Meeting held on 11 February 2016 (for noting)
The Committee noted the minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee meeting held on 11 February 2016.
13.
Minutes of the TEC Main Meeting held on 10 December 2015 (for agreeing)
The Committee agreed the minutes of the TEC Main meeting held on the 10 December 2015 as being an accurate record.
The meeting finished 3.45pm
Minutes of TEC Main meeting held on 23 March 2016
     
London Councils’ TEC – 16 June 2016
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